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Excellencies,

The United States comes to the third meeting of this working group with a sustained commitment to move forward on the process to create a viable and effective Human Rights Council, as the Outcome Document says, "as soon as possible during the 60th session."  We would like to extend our thanks to Ambassador Kumalo for his guidance at the session last week about what to address here today and our gratitude to the Co-Chairs for their efforts. 

The Co-Chairs proposed that the focus of this discussion be on the status of the Council, as well as its size, composition and membership.  We touched on some of these issues in our statement last week, so we would like to focus our remarks this week on our vision for the Council's status as a standing body. 

UN Secretary General Annan stated at the 2005 Commission on Human Rights that, "The cause of human rights has entered a new era. ... [T]he era of declaration is now giving way, as it should, to an era of implementation."  We agree wholeheartedly with his statement. 

It follows that for the new Council to meet the challenges of this era, it must be able to effectively address serious human rights violations, including "gross and systematic" violations, as they develop, or even better, to prevent serious human violations from happening in the first place. 

To this end, the Council should meet throughout the year in order to be able to initiate technical and cooperative assistance, and otherwise turn international attention to problems, in a timely and relevant fashion.

On this point, we want to reiterate our support for doubling the funding of the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights.

In "building the capacity" of OHCHR, we strongly wish the personnel and programs to be built up in the field rather than the Geneva hub, in order to enhance OHCHR's ability to respond to human rights needs at the country level. 

The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights currently has slightly under 600 worldwide staff, with too small a proportion of that staff posted in field missions around the world.

The Human Rights Council should complement the High Commissioner's Plan of Action to boost OHCHR activities in the field by meeting regularly to issue timely technical assistance mandates.   

Different delegations have different interpretations of what a "standing" body actually means.
         
The United States hopes that we will not get bogged down in terminology or confuse that term with the misguided notion that the new Council must somehow meet every week of every year.  That is NOT what we envision. 

For us, a "standing" body simply means a body whose work is spread through the months of the year so that it is able to react in a timely fashion to global events and developments.  Also, if the Council needs to meet on an urgent matter between meetings, it should be able to do so quickly and easily. 

We need to agree on a schedule that features regular, periodic meetings throughout the year, yet is not too taxing in terms of financial and human resources.  

The United States proposes that the Council meet regularly through the year in 2-week sessions every 2 months.

The Council should also have an easy way to convene between these sessions to deal, for example, with an emerging human rights situation or a new mandate for a technical assistance program. 

Therefore, a majority of the Council's members could agree to call additional sessions.  Also, the HRC Chair, the Secretary-General, or the High Commissioner for Human Rights could call for an additional meeting of the Council.  All of these devices to call a meeting should exist, and any one of them could lead to a meeting.

We believe that, if we set up regular meetings that are not overly burdensome, coupled with options to call additional meetings, the benefits of the "standing" nature of a Council in Geneva can be achieved without it being unduly burdensome, particularly to smaller delegations with fewer resources. 

The United States favors establishment of the new Council as a subsidiary body of the UN General Assembly.  We prefer that option in order to avoid for now the potentially protracted process of amending the UN Charter for creation of a new principal UN organ.  For reasons we are all familiar with, the Commission on Human Rights needs to be retired as soon as possible, with a new, more effective Council put in its place. 

We remain are open to exploring elevation of the Human Rights Council to the status of principal organ.  We are therefore willing to accept that the issue should be reviewed in the medium term -- say, in five years time.

Finally, in the same spirit of a Council being poised throughout the year to offer help or address emerging or serious situations, we maintain our belief that, for maximum efficiency to help those in need, the Council should be a smaller body, of approximately thirty members. 

The United States thanks the co-chairs of this session as well as the UN member states assembled here for the opportunity to express our views on these aspects of the Human Rights Council.  As set out in the Outcome Document, the United States considers the goal of establishing a Council a very high priority for the world to allow more and more people to enjoy basic human dignity.
